Riders’ Advisory and Accessibility Committee
Meeting Minutes

Monday, July 10, 2023
ATTENDEES:
Bruce Babcock, Kerry Barnes, Jeff Boles, Woody Chichester, 
Blaine Friedlander, Rexx-Javier “RJ” Isley, Robert Lynch, 
Patty Poist (TCAT), Ed Swayze, Carlene “Jett” Swick, 
Scot Vanderpool (TCAT), Julie Weaver, Kristen Wells (Gadabout)
APOLOGIES:  

Jenn Jennings (TCAT)
Meeting called to order by Patty Poist at 4:30 pm
Introductions

Bruce Babcock: Lives in Trumansburg and has been riding the bus since 1980. Rides route 21 but rides many other bus routes.

Kerry Barnes: Uses route 11 to get from home on South Hill to work at the TCP Library. Kerry used to work at Longview where she advocated for residents and helped them learn how to ride the bus. Kerry now works downtown for the Library Foundation.

Jeff Boles: Advocacy Specialist at FLIC (Fingerlakes Independence Center)

Woody Chichester: Works at TCP Library and has been riding the bus since moving to Ithaca in 2000. Rides routes 30, 32, and 37.

Blaine Friedlander: Works for University Relations at Cornell and is a Science writer for the Cornell Chronicle. Blaine rides route 51 to work in Collegetown, in addition to routes 10 and 30, and is a longtime member of this committee.
Rexx-Javier “RJ” Isley: Transportation Educator at Way2Go. Rexx has lived and worked in the Ithaca area for over 20 years and has varied experience doing community work and outreach. 

Bob Lynch: Councilperson in the Town of Enfield and chair of the TCCOG (Tompkins County Council of Governments) Transportation Committee.

Patty Poist: TCAT Marketing and Communications Manager

Ed Swayze: Does not have a car and advocates alternative transportation. Ed retired from being the program director at 211, lives at Ithaca Arthaus, and has been on this committee for many years.
Carlene “Jett” Swick: Longtime rider of route 21 from the Trumansburg Park & Ride. Carlene has been using TCAT for eight years and enjoys the convenience of not having to park.

Scot Vanderpool: TCAT General Manager. 

Julie Weaver: Long time rider who has been riding TCAT since the Tom-Tran days.

Kristen Wells: Executive Director at Gadabout Transportation. Gadabout is the contracted ADA transportation provider for TCAT.
April and May meeting minutes approved.
May System Report: Scot Vanderpool
Ridership is down 22.6% from May 2022. Paratransit ridership is up 21% from last year. Ridership is currently at about 59% of where it was in 2019. Other transit agencies across the state are reporting ridership at about 50%-60% of their 2019 ridership.
Missed Trips: There were 68 missed trips due to bus shortage and 82 missed trips due to driver shortages in May. There were a total of 150 trips missed in May and 131 missed trips in April.
Bus Statistics: Diesel buses averaged 5.2 MPG, while the electric buses averages 16 MPG equivalent. Bruce Babcock asked if this statistic takes into account the increased price of diesel fuel. Scot responded that yes, this is factored in. Scot added that TCAT has plans to add more information to the chart highlighting the additional benefits of the electric buses including the reduction in carbon emissions. 
Bruce also asked if TCAT has any plans to add more hydrogen diesel hybrid buses in case the electric buses do not work out. Scot responded that all of the Diesel electric hybrid buses that TCAT had, have all aged out and are no longer part of the fleet. The plan is to go 100% electric by 2035.
Preventative Maintenance has been improving. Brake inspections were at 98% in May. PM Inspections got down to 51.9% in April, but was back up to 71.4% in May. There were 19 road calls in May, compared with 14 in April. The cost of parts was slightly less in May than in April.

The cost of fuel was at $3.99 per gallon at the beginning of the year and was down to $2.71 in May. TCAT has spent nearly $384,000 on fuel in the first 5 months of 2023. 
There were 4 collisions in May, 2 of which were preventable. There was 1 collision in April. Year to date, there have been 16 collisions this year, compared with 18 collisions between January and May of 2022.

Human Resources: TCAT has 67 full-time operators, including 9 in training. In April, there were 63 operators including 6 in training. There are currently 5 full-time operators in the June class. Hiring more operators is critical to bringing service back to Tompkins County. Employee shortages has been an issue across many industries, not just transit. TCAT is going to try to bring service levels back up in the fall.
Marketing: TCAT has been participating in outreach events and putting out information for summer service. TCAT recently hired two new customer service reps to staff the front desk. 
Fare Collection System

TCAT is currently working on replacing the old, non-working fareboxes. All of the new Genfare equipment is on site and waiting to be installed on the buses. The new fareboxes will hopefully be installed by the end of the month. TCAT is also updating their Maximo software system, which is used for inventory and maintenance. 

Julie Weaver asked if there were plans to update the pass management system. Patty responded that the entire fare collection system will be upgraded, including the account portal. TCAT has been uploading artwork for the new system, but is not quite sure how it is going to work. TCAT anticipates that the system will be easier to use. 
Patty announced that Cornell cards will work with the new Genfare system, however the Tcards will not work. There will be a process of migrating information and passes from the old system to the new system. The details have not been worked out yet, but TCAT is working on it. Marketing will be done once all the information is available. TCAT anticipates having a grace period to allow for this transition.
Blaine asked if Cornell card holders would be able to swipe and tap their card with the new fare system. While TCAT did not have a definitive answer on this, Scot was under the impression that Cornell cards would have to be swiped. TCAT will look into this further. Julie Weaver pointed out that the fobs use RFID technology which is incompatible with the new farebox; it is logical to assume that the RFID chips used in the Cornell cards would not work either.
Bruce asked how TCAT was going to handle key fobs that are no longer compatible with the new system. Patty explained that TCAT will transfer the unused passes to a new card, which can be mailed or picked up at the TCAT office. Ultimately, TCAT will be getting RFID stickers that can be attached to a phone or possibly another kind of fob. It will take time to transition over to the new system. TCAT will also have an app, which might be more convenient. 

Patty reminded the group that TCAT will give all Advisory Board members a free bus pass in appreciation for their feedback and the time they spend to be a part of this committee. 

Ridership and Driver Retention
Patty explained that one of the reasons ridership has declined is the lack of accurate data. The farbox system is 14 years old and failing, so the ridership counts are not accurate. There are automatic passenger counters on the buses that provide some data and also drivers try to log riders even when the farabox is not working, but it is likely that there are more riders than are being counted.

Another reason for low ridership is cutting service and missed trips. TCAT has a shortage of bus operators, both because it is tough labor market and because it is a difficult job. The schedules are difficult. Scot has been working to make schedules more driver friendly to make sure TCAT’s operators have a good work life balance. At the same time, transit runs 20 hours per day, 7 days a week. Drivers were being mandated on their days off, which adds to their frustration.
When drivers leave TCAT, there is an exit interview and 85-90% of the time, the schedule is the reason many drivers leave. They do not want to work a 12 hour day, especially when they are driving nearly an hour to and from work. Drivers expect to get better schedules after being at TCAT for several years and this is not happening. Drivers report that after 5 years, there has been no improvement in their schedules.
Scot explained that, for the past several years, TCAT has been using a software system call TMS to create work assignments for drivers. Since the pandemic, TCAT has had recurring retention issues and something different needs to be done. Scot took the runs from the software system and took it apart. The result was divided up into four categories: AM peak, mid-day, PM peak, and late-night service. Scot then took all the pieces, put them in an excel spreadsheet, and printed them out. The runs were then put together by hand to create runs that are much better than anything that has been created by the machine.
Kristen Wells mentioned that Gadabout has a great referral program. If a Gadabout driver recruits another person who already has a CDL, both people get $500 after 6 months. Then, both people get an additional $500 after a year. Patty added that TCAT also offers a referral bonus to drivers who bring in new drivers.
Jeff Boles commended Gadabout for keeping their service going during the pandemic. Kristen acknowledged that Gadabout drivers have an easier schedule than TCAT drivers. They pay less than TCAT, but it is easier to maintain drivers because the schedule is more consistent and is generally 7:30am-5:30pm on weekdays. There are only a handful of drivers who work in the evening and on the weekend because they choose to. Gadabout pays an extra $3 to drive after 5 and on weekends. TCAT also has peak ridership in the morning and in the early evening with much less demand in the middle of the day.
Patty added that TCAT’s maintenance department is now fully staffed and being run by a fairly new maintenance manager, Tony McCabe. 

Other Topics

Blaine Friedlander works in Collegetown and reported that the road is being paved. Blaine asked if service will be returning to Collegetown. Patty was unsure when TCAT plans to return to College Ave., but is hopeful that routes 51 and 30 will return to College Ave. in the fall. Route 10 will probably remain on Stewart Ave. Blaine advocated for the return of route 10 to Collegetown.
Cherry Street Stop

Ed Swayze raised the issue of bus service to the Arthaus on Cherry Street. The route 14S that serves this stop runs south to shopping and north to West Hill, but it does not go to the Commons, which makes it difficult to use for anything other than shopping. Patty pointed out that riders can take 14S to Walmart where they can transfer to a route 15 which will take them to the Commons. Julie added that riders can also ride in the Northbound direction and transfer to a route 14 on State @ Inlet Island.
Happy Birthday ADA!

Jeff Boles announced that, on July 26,  the Americans with Disabilities Act will be 33 years old.

Meeting adjourned at 5:30 PM
Next Meeting is Monday, September 11, 2023. 4:30pm-6pm, via Zoom
